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And that’s just the way it is. 

f 

BOEING BEING BULLIED BY 
UNIONS AND THE NATIONAL 
LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

(Mr. WILSON of South Carolina 
asked and was given permission to ad-
dress the House for 1 minute and to re-
vise and extend his remarks.) 

Mr. WILSON of South Carolina. Mr. 
Speaker, the National Labor Relations 
Board has filed a complaint against the 
Boeing Corporation to stop thousands 
of jobs at the currently built 1.2 mil-
lion square foot production facility in 
South Carolina. This is the second line 
for 787 jetliners which are so popular 
due to 20 percent less fuel use than any 
other airplane of its size. 

Manufacturing employees locate in 
South Carolina due to the welcoming 
climate provided by the right-to-work 
laws, with trained workers educated at 
world-class technical colleges. Boeing 
has a right to contract to work where 
it’s in the best interest of its share-
holders and workers. 

I appreciate Governor Nikki Haley 
leading the defense of our workers 
against the Obama administration’s at-
tack. I am grateful Attorney General 
Alan Wilson is recruiting fellow attor-
neys general across America to protect 
jobs. South Carolina is fortunate to 
have America’s youngest Governor and 
America’s youngest attorney general 
energetically standing up for freedom 
of American workers. 

Welcome to Washington Adjutant 
General Bob Livingston, former 218th 
commander in Afghanistan, with Legis-
lative Liaison Matt Nichols. 

In conclusion, God bless our troops, 
and we will never forget September the 
11th in the global war on terrorism. 
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MASSACHUSETTS FUTURE 

(Mr. PITTS asked and was given per-
mission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. PITTS. Mr. Speaker, we only 
need to look at Massachusetts to see a 
preview of what is in store if we fail to 
repeal ObamaCare. 

Just a few years ago, it was predicted 
that the Massachusetts health reform 
would reduce emergency room care by 
getting patients in to see primary care 
physicians. But a new survey shows 
that only half of primary care physi-
cians are able to accept new patients 
right now. It now takes 48 days to see 
an internist for a routine checkup. Pre-
miums in Massachusetts remain among 
the highest in the Nation. Low reim-
bursements in the Commonwealth Care 
health plan mean that only about half 
of doctors accept the State-managed 
insurance. 

Far from solving Massachusetts’ 
health care crisis, the health reform 
law has created problems of its own. 
The Massachusetts Medical Society 
finds that the environment for physi-
cians continues to deteriorate, despite 

billions in government spending—just a 
sample of what awaits the Nation 
under ObamaCare. 
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TAXES, PENALTIES, AND FEES IN 
PPACA 

(Mr. BURGESS asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. BURGESS. Mr. Speaker, the Pa-
tient Protection Affordable Care Act, 
billed as a health care bill, is actually 
a tax bill. It is riddled with fees and 
penalties that will drive up the cost of 
health care by imposing taxes on fami-
lies and businesses. 

Included in the law was a tax in-
crease on nonmedical expenditures 
from a health savings account. There 
has always been a 10 percent penalty, 
but now it jumps to 20 percent. 

In addition, beginning next year, em-
ployers who have 50 full-time employ-
ees for the previous calendar year must 
offer health coverage that meets the 
minimum essential benefit coverage re-
quirement of the Secretary of Health 
and Human Services, and that coverage 
requirement is likely to cost $52 billion 
over the next 10 years, hardly the way 
to foster job creation in an economy 
that desperately needs jobs. 

The individual mandate starts out as 
a tax; then it is a penalty. Oh, now it’s 
back to a tax again. The administra-
tion creatively changed its position 
when it realized that the mandate was 
indeed a tax, even though it violated 
the President’s own pledge during the 
campaign not to raise taxes on middle 
class Americans to pass his signature 
health care legislation. 

The taxes in the health care law will 
affect everyone inevitably and cannot 
help but drive up the cost of health 
care in this country. 

f 

STOP THE PAIN AT THE GAS 
PUMP 

(Mr. HARRIS asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. HARRIS. Mr. Speaker, with 
Americans feeling pain at the gas 
pump, I am so glad that the House re-
mains focused on lowering the cost of 
energy and creating an environment 
for positive job growth. 

American energy production has been 
handcuffed by a moratorium that the 
President has placed on new oil, nat-
ural gas, and coal production right 
here in the United States. Mr. Speaker, 
there is simply no reason that a coun-
try with the largest fossil fuel reserves 
in the world should be suffering 
through another energy crisis, a crisis 
that has already cost America thou-
sands of jobs, forced manufacturers to 
relocate overseas, and made a gallon of 
gas unaffordable. 

The folks that get hurt the most are 
our seniors on fixed incomes, small 

businesses, and the poor. This adminis-
tration apparently thinks the best way 
to help these folks is to raise their en-
ergy taxes and then lend Brazil billions 
of dollars to drill for oil, while our 
workers and our factories stand idle. 

What we need is a dose of common 
sense when it comes to our domestic 
energy policy. We have to use our own 
oil, natural gas, and coal to create jobs 
and stop the pain at the pump. 

f 

GAS PRICES 

(Mr. STUTZMAN asked and was 
given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute and to revise and extend 
his remarks.) 

Mr. STUTZMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today with concern over oil prices and 
the effect these high prices have on the 
American consumer. 

In my district in northeast Indiana, 
fuel prices are around $4.10 a gallon. 
Just this morning, WANE TV reported 
gas prices in northeast Indiana will be 
at $4.29 by the end of today. At $4.29 a 
gallon, many of my constituents will 
not get out of the gas station for under 
$80. 

The Third Congressional District of 
Indiana is rural and geographically ex-
pansive, causing many constituents to 
fill up their gas tanks two to three 
times a week simply from commuting 
to and from work. For many, this cost 
makes their total monthly expenditure 
for gas at or above their rent or mort-
gage payment. 

When President Obama took office, 
we saw gas prices at a national average 
of $1.84. Now we are told gas prices 
could be as high as $5 by Memorial 
Day. We cannot continue the status 
quo and expect Hoosiers to pay at the 
pump. 

That is why, Mr. Speaker, I support 
H.R. 1229, the Putting the Gulf of Mex-
ico Back to Work Act, and H.R. 1231, 
Reversing the President’s Offshore 
Moratorium Act, sponsored by Mr. 
HASTINGS of Washington. These bills, 
along with H.R. 1230, the Restarting 
American Offshore Leasing Now Act, 
that the House passed last week, will 
help us move away from our depend-
ence on foreign oil by opening restric-
tions placed on the Outer Continental 
Shelf, allowing us to tap into our do-
mestic resources. Doing this will pro-
vide jobs to more Americans and lower 
our gas prices. 

f 

RECESS 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Pursu-
ant to clause 12(a) of rule I, the Chair 
declares the House in recess subject to 
the call of the Chair. 

Accordingly (at 2 o’clock and 14 min-
utes p.m.), the House stood in recess 
subject to the call of the Chair. 

f 
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AFTER RECESS 

The recess having expired, the House 
was called to order by the Speaker pro 
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tempore (Mr. JOHNSON of Ohio) at 4 
p.m. 

f 

GENERAL LEAVE 

Mr. LAMBORN. Mr. Speaker, I ask 
unanimous consent that all Members 
may have 5 legislative days in which to 
revise and extend their remarks and in-
clude extraneous material on the bill, 
H.R. 1229. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there 
objection to the request of the gen-
tleman from Colorado? 

There was no objection. 
f 

PUTTING THE GULF OF MEXICO 
BACK TO WORK ACT 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Pursu-
ant to House Resolution 245 and rule 
XVIII, the Chair declares the House in 
the Committee of the Whole House on 
the state of the Union for the consider-
ation of the bill, H.R. 1229. 
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IN THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

Accordingly, the House resolved 
itself into the Committee of the Whole 
House on the state of the Union for the 
consideration of the bill (H.R. 1229) to 
amend the Outer Continental Shelf 
Lands Act to facilitate the safe and 
timely production of American energy 
resources from the Gulf of Mexico, with 
Mr. WOMACK in the chair. 

The Clerk read the title of the bill. 
The CHAIR. Pursuant to the rule, the 

bill is considered read the first time. 
The gentleman from Colorado (Mr. 

LAMBORN) and the gentleman from New 
Jersey (Mr. HOLT) each will control 30 
minutes. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman 
from Colorado. 

Mr. LAMBORN. I yield myself such 
time as I may consume. 

Mr. Chairman, families and busi-
nesses across the country are strug-
gling with skyrocketing gasoline prices 
that in many places have already 
passed $4 per gallon. Everyday activi-
ties, such as commuting to work or 
taking the kids to soccer practice, have 
strained family budgets, forcing Amer-
icans to make tough choices and sac-
rifices. Unfortunately, rising gasoline 
prices are not the only energy crisis 
currently hurting our country. For 
over a year, communities along the 
Gulf of Mexico have suffered through a 
real and then de facto moratorium on 
offshore drilling imposed by the Obama 
administration. The administration’s 
intentional slow-walking of drilling 
permits has cost 12,000 jobs according 
to their own estimates. According to 
economist Dr. Joseph Mason, this 
could cost over 36,000 jobs nationwide if 
businesses and their employees are not 
allowed to return to work soon. Over 
the past month, the Natural Resources 
Committee has heard from numerous 
small businesses in Louisiana that 
have had to lay off hundreds of people, 
eliminate benefits and diminish their 
savings just to try to stay afloat. 

The bill being considered by the 
House today will help address all of 
these concerns. It will put the people 
and businesses along the gulf back to 
work by requiring the administration 
to act on new drilling permits in a 
timely manner. For Americans across 
the country who are suffering from ris-
ing gasoline prices, this bill acts now 
to expand American production to help 
lower costs. H.R. 1229, the Putting the 
Gulf Back to Work Act, sets a firm 
time line for the Secretary of the Inte-
rior to act on permits. Let me be very 
clear. Action does not necessarily 
mean approval. Action simply means 
that the Secretary must make a deci-
sion either to approve or to deny a per-
mit. The bill gives the Secretary 30 
days to act, along with two 15-day ex-
tensions. This 30-day time frame is 
consistent with the time line for ap-
proving exploration plans, which are 
far more complicated. A deadline is 
necessary in order to stop the endless 
bureaucratic delays and inaction that 
are currently taking place and to pro-
vide companies with some certainty. 

There are over 50 permitted projects 
in the Gulf of Mexico that were under 
way when the Obama administration 
imposed the moratorium in May 2010. 
Nearly a year later, over 40 of those 
same 50 projects have yet to resume 
work. This bill would give the Sec-
retary 30 days to restart these projects 
that have already been approved. 

I want to stress that H.R. 1229 will 
have an immediate impact on jobs and 
energy production. Each drilling plat-
form supports 800 to 1,400 jobs. Each 
permit that is issued translates into 
several hundred people returning to 
work. In addition, there are production 
wells just waiting for permits to re-
sume work, meaning that more Amer-
ican energy could come online within 
months of a permit being issued. Per-
haps most importantly, H.R. 1229 also 
makes significant safety improve-
ments. U.S. offshore drilling helps cre-
ate American energy and American 
jobs, but it must be done in a safe and 
responsible manner. 

The bill reforms current law by re-
quiring a drilling company to obtain a 
permit to drill from the Secretary. 
Currently, such a permit is not re-
quired by law, only by regulation. The 
bill further reforms the law by requir-
ing the Secretary to conduct a safety 
review. The bill ensures that all pro-
posed drilling operations must, quote, 
meet all critical safety system require-
ments, including blowout prevention, 
and oil spill response and containment 
requirements. 

Finally, this bill establishes an expe-
dited judicial review process for resolv-
ing lawsuits relating to gulf permits. 
This reform ensures that ending the de 
facto moratorium imposed by the 
Obama administration isn’t replaced 
by paralyzing and frivolous lawsuits 
that could take years to resolve. 

What we will see today during the 
course of this debate are two very dif-
ferent approaches to America’s energy 

future. Republicans are pursuing an 
all-of-the-above energy approach to 
American energy production to create 
jobs, generate revenue, lower gasoline 
prices, and strengthen our national se-
curity. The Obama administration and 
congressional Democrats, on the other 
hand, want to make energy more ex-
pensive. Their agenda is to raise taxes 
to make energy production more dif-
ficult and costly. We saw proof of this 
last Congress when they did everything 
they could to push through the job-de-
stroying Waxman-Markey national en-
ergy tax. Now they are trying to in-
crease taxes on American energy pro-
ducers. 

While Americans are looking for so-
lutions to lower gasoline prices, the 
Democrats’ proposals would increase 
prices even higher. How in the world 
higher prices and taxes on energy 
would help Americans at the gas pump 
is beyond me. 

It’s time for Congress to take steps 
to end the economic pain in the gulf by 
allowing people to return to work. It’s 
time to ease the pain of high gasoline 
prices by expanding American energy 
production. I urge my colleagues to 
support this important legislation to 
create jobs, to lower prices, including 
the price of gas at the pump, and to 
strengthen our national security. 

I reserve the balance of my time. 
Mr. HOLT. Mr. Chairman, I yield my-

self as much time as I may consume. 
I rise in strong opposition to H.R. 

1229. Need I remind the Members of this 
body that 1 year and 19 days ago, the 
Deepwater Horizon oil rig exploded, 
killing 11 workers and creating eco-
nomic and environmental havoc. For 87 
days following the explosion, more 
than 4 million barrels of oil spewed 
from the blown-out Macondo well, 
coating nearly 1,000 miles of gulf coast-
line and temporarily closing over 88 
square miles of some of the Nation’s 
most productive fishing grounds. Yet 
this Congress has not enacted a single 
legislative reform to improve the safe-
ty of offshore drilling. Instead, the ma-
jority now brings forward in the name 
of spurious claims a bill to encourage 
more domestic offshore drilling with-
out applying the lessons learned from 
the gulf blowout. With the spurious 
claim that more domestic offshore 
drilling will lower gas prices, they 
claim that we have to grease the skids, 
we have to open the doors, we have to 
give further breaks to the oil compa-
nies. 

b 1610 
Now, sadly, it seems their motto is 

‘‘Ignore the spill. Drill, baby, drill.’’ 
Frankly, the majority’s trio of off-

shore drilling bills were written as 
though the Deepwater Horizon disaster 
had never occurred. That’s why I refer 
to them as the ‘‘amnesia acts.’’ Collec-
tively, they will make offshore drilling 
less safe while opening up vast new 
swaths of our coastlines without add-
ing any new safety requirements or en-
vironmental safeguards on the oil and 
gas industry. 
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